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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 2nd JUNE 2014 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mr McCreery, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven

IN ATTENDANCE
1 member of the public

APOLOGIES
District Councillor Deborah Roberts, Dr Grindley and Mr Bore

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

minutes of the previous meeting

Dr Oakley said that a number of amendments had been suggested before the present meeting and recommended that, unless it was something really important, amendments to the Minutes that had been circulated prior to a meeting should be left until that meeting.

No further amendments than had already been made to the circulated Minutes were needed and Dr Oakley proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting, held on Monday, 12th May 2014, be signed as a true record.  Mrs Macintyre seconded the proposal and all were agreed.

matters arising from the minutes

Dr Oakley reported that all actions the council had agreed to take at the May meeting had been completed.

Parish Council Website

Mr Elliott said that the website providers had now got the log-on details right and that he had set up the clerk’s e-mail address that morning.  He said he would now set up separate e-mail addresses for the chairman and for planning: at present everything was coming through to the clerk.

foxton level crossing

Dr Oakley said he had nothing to report other than that there would be an interim meeting of the project board in July.

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES
Mr McCreery reported as follows:

1.
Skatepark Project

The opening of the Satepark duly took place on 18th May.  The event was well attended, despite the day also being Cambridge United’s Conference Play-off final, on a sunny day.  The demonstrations by sponsored riders were appreciated by all and could now be seen on You-Tube.

The lorry track had been seeded and the results could now be seen.  The bank and the balance of the area would be seeded shortly. Mr McCreery said he had asked the contractors to check some slight subsidence beside the drainage pit.

2.
Recreation Ground

The Recreation Ground was re-seeded in May and, owing to suitable weather conditions, had been very successful.

The additional wooden picnic bench donated by the Matthews family was being dried out by David Salmons prior to receiving a coat of wood preservative and its installation on the Recreation Ground.

Mr McCreery said that he had spent some time the previous day cutting back the cow parsley, nettles and other weeds that were threatening to smother the new saplings.  Some of the whips on the border of the Recreation Ground had disappeared.  The whips planted along the churchyard boundary were doing well and the weeds had also been cut back there.

Mr McCreery said that, at the request of the Playgroup, he had also cut back the weeds and nettles bordering the Pre-School garden.

Mr Salmons had installed matting at the entrance to the Recreation Ground from the car parking bays, and Mr McCreery said he would also ask him to install matting at the entrance to the Skatepark.

3.
Other

Mr Salmons had carried out the repairs to the block paving outside the school and the village hall.

Further to two telephone calls received from the Pester family concerning nettles, weeds etc., he had met with them the previous morning.  They were referring to agreements between them and the Parish Council at the time of the transfer of the Play Area to its present position.  Mr McCreery had asked them to put their complaints in writing, backed by evidence of the agreement they referred to, in order that the Parish Council could respond appropriately.  The clerk was asked to let Mr McCreery have the relevant file.

In response to a parishioner’s letter, Mr McCreery said that the area at the corner of Baron’s Lane and St. Laurence Road has been strimmed with the intention of applying Roundup after the vegetation had started to grow again.  A decision on any replanting would then be taken.

FINANCE
Mr Sutton said that, since the last meeting, he had been investigating whether the council could obtain a reduction in its insurance renewal premium.  He had contacted Zurich who had been making general approaches to many town and parish councils. Zurich  offered a much lower premium than Aon UK Ltd for a similar range of cover.   He had then invited Aon to review its premium and Aon had responded by matching the Zurich offer for a three-year period. This premium was £843.99 lower than their original offer. This revised offer had been circulated to councillors who agreed to accept Aon’s offer for a 3-year period.

A schedule had been received from Aon giving the safety procedures that the council should adopt for the skatepark. The council was already complying with most of their requirements, the only possible exception being a weekly inspection to ensure that there were no obvious hazards such as glass. Mr McCreery was able to advise councillors that Mr Salmons was already emptying the litterbins at the skatepark on a weekly basis and his work there would constitute a weekly inspection. 

Mr Sutton gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£24,182.78

(This included a transfer of £10,750.00 from the Current Account)

Current Account
£39.29

(Payment of cheques totalling £3,962.20 approved at the May meeting, and a further cheque of £8.41 to Npower on 17/5/14, had been made, together with the transfer of £10,750.00 to the Deposit Account)

10-day Notice Account
£22,968.85

(This included interest of £21.93 applied 2/6/14)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Parish Websites Ltd

2yr hosting/support
200.00

Website development
250.00

MySQL set-up (1 off)
47.82

Domain Name (2yr reg)
150.00
£647.82

Melbourn Area Youth Development (Annual contribution for 2014/15)
£300.00

Kompan Ltd (Annual main inspection))
£300.00

Aon UK Ltd (insurance renewal 2014/15)
£1,494.99

R Nightingale (overseed & dress Foxton Recreation Ground)
£650.00

Bendcrete Leisure Ltd (reinstatement of Recreation Ground)
£2,400.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, May, plus extra work)
£570.00

J E Burns (salary June)
£308.84

H M Revenue and Customs (tax on clerk’s salary 3 months to 5/7/14)
£157.40

Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £6,829.05, should be made and that £6,835 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

It had been agreed that the cost of re-seeding the Recreation Ground (£650) be shared equally between the council and the Dynamo Foxton club.  The clerk was asked to invoice Dynamo Foxton for £325.  The clerk would also sign the long-term agreement with Aon and forward it with the cheque for the insurance renewal for 2014/15.

PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT

In Dr Grindley’s and Mr Bore’s absence, Mr Sutton reported as follows:

Mr Sutton said that he and Dr Grindley had attended a site meeting at 59 High Street and met a representative of the builders and a quantity surveyor both of whom had been very helpful.  They had inspected the footpath adjacent to the building site and agreed the dimensions of the pathway at 10ft 6ins at the High Street entrance widening to 12ft at the end of the pathway.

A proposal (for information only) had been received from South Cambridgeshire District Council for a non-material amendment to planning consent S/0173/12/FL in respect of change of the plot 7 carport to a double garage at 59 High Street.

A letter from Cambridgeshire County Council had been received regarding the importation of suitable spoil by rail to infill part of the worked out quarry at the former Barrington Cement Works and relating to HGV access and other matters.

Both these items would be considered at the next meeting of the Planning Committee (date to be arranged).

Dr van de Ven suggested that the council might approach the Cemex Community Fund for a grant for any suitable improvement the council might have in mind.  Details of the fund could be found on the Cemex website.  It was thought provision of a defibrillator might well be a possibility.  Mr McCreery said that he thought the council would need to take over this project from Mr Kohler.

COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

1.
She said the A10 Cycle Ride held on May 18th had received a good deal of support from Foxton residents, and expressed her thanks to them.
2.
The station platform tubs were replanted thanks to Rachael Macintyre and team.  Everything had been turned around in less than an hour, and the team was pleased to have a new Duke of Edinburgh volunteer to help out.
3.
New Train Operating Company:
First Capital Connect had not won the Thameslink Franchise, having lost it to Govia.  Dr van de Ven said she had corresponded, and met with, Govia, back in October 2013 to make local aspirations known.  The new franchise would cover an enormous area stretching all the way to Brighton and the task would now be to make sure that small village stations in the locality were given the attention they needed and deserved.  Dr van de Ven said that by 2018 at least, eight-car trains should be in operation, but there had not yet been assurance on greater frequency.  Govia would be expected to participate in the Foxton Level Crossing project board, because, as leaseholder of the station, it was reasonable to expect the Train Operating Company to make a certain level of investment in station improvements.   The Rail User Group and Community Rail Partnership would be inviting Govia to attend its meetings on a regular basis.

Mr Sutton asked how long Govia’s franchise would last.  Dr van de Ven said she would get back to him on this.
4.
New Council Committee System:

Dr van de Ven said that the new system had now taken effect and that she was on the Highways and Community Infrastructure Committee.  This would involve decision-making on huge cuts, for example £440K on household waste and recycling.  She said that the County Council ran nine recycling centres but was only required to have two.
5.
Dr van de Ven said that, thanks to Economy and Environment Committee members who went against the officer recommendation, no further Guideway infrastructure being undertaken on the bus-only lanes at the new Science Park Station would save the taxpayer £400K.
6.
Park and Ride charges would now start in July as opposed to the anticipated start last month.  Problems included the lack of a barrier at the exit for drivers who had not paid the charge.  The system would be monitored by Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) and failure to pay the charge would incur an automatic penalty notice by post.  The public consultation feedback indicated that people were mostly concerned about the implications of introducing these charges for the area beyond the Park and Ride site, including displaced parking and increases in congestion, but failed to focus on the actual implementation measures at the Park and Ride site.  Dr van de Ven said that she would be chasing this up.

7.
Dr van de Ven said that “Cambridgeshire Insights” (the County Council website) held a vast amount of demographic data, including “ward profiles” detailing average house prices, life expectancy and deprivation indexes.  She said that it was fascinating to peruse and gave a context for where Foxton sits in the county.

district councillor’s report

In Mrs Robert’s absence, there was no report.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes reported as follows:

The police had issued a warning about a man knocking at doors claiming to be from “the Waterboard”, entering the property and asking the householder to turn on the bathroom taps, thus allowing him to steal from the property.  A black Audi convertible had been seen in the neighbourhood.  The police advised that anyone claiming to be from “the Waterboard” should not be allowed admission, as this body did not exist.  The area was served by Cambridge Water and Anglian Water who rarely visited without an appointment and always presented ID cards.  Mr Barnes said that if residents had any doubts they should contact the police on telephone numbers 101 or even 999.

Recreation ground trust report

There was no report this month.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting, which is given in full below:

1)
E-mail from Mr Thomas, 23 Edis Way (accessed 2/6/14 from new parish council website) complaining re pile of rotting bark.  It was agreed that the clerk would forward the message to RMcC and RM.

2)
Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Clinical Commissioning Group consultation document, received 19th May, re proposals to improve older people’s healthcare and adult community services: enclosing schedule of consultation meetings.  (Consultation ends 16th June 2014)

3)
Letter dated May 2014 enclosing promotional poster re free family fun day, “Parklife”, at Milton Country Park on Saturday, 28th June (displayed).

4)
Invitation from Melbourn Parish Council to the Chairman to attend the Melbourn Community Hub official opening event on 7th June 2014 at 9.45am.


(It was agreed that that Mrs McFadzean would attend in Dr Oakley’s place)

5)
Letter dated 29th May from the SCDC Address Management Officer giving formal notification of “objection” to the street name “Church View” for the access road to the development at the 59 High Street site.

6)
Various e-mails from CAPALC and Cambridgeshire ACRE.

Some of the items received via the clerk’s new e-mail address were of no real interest to the council and it was agreed that the clerk would use her discretion on which items should be responded to, or reported to the council, and which could be ignored.

visitors’questions

There were no visitors’ questions.

any other business

None.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 7th July 2014 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.35pm.

